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Minutes of a Meeting of Brundall Parish Council

Land Management Committee

Held on 13th January 2020 at 19:00 
in the St Lawrence Centre
	Present:

Chairman: Cllr Graham Abbott
Cllr Lawrence Britt, Cllr Gill Buckley
Parish Clerks: S Smyth, C Dickson
4 Members of Land Management groups: Richard Farley, Sarah Sloan, Rob Aram, Barbara Button

	
	Details
	Action

	LM-0148

	Apologies for Absence 
Cllr John Warne
	

	LM-0149
	Declarations of Disclosable (DPI) or Non-Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (NDPI)

None received.
	

	LM-0150
	Minutes of the Meeting 17th October 2019 had been circulated. 
The minutes were confirmed as accurate with 1 abstention.
	

	LM-0151
	Matters Arising

LM-0105 – correction from £55 per tonne to £35.
LM-0137 – the brambles are currently not a problem.

LM-0138 – the Clerk has replied. 
LM-0138 – the hedge has now been cut back.
LM-0139 – Clerks to double check the deeds for ownership and that access is retained. 
LM-0139 – more poo bags will be purchased and stored in Cremer’s Barn.

LM-0140 – the boardwalk repair is being chased.
LM-0141 – on agenda.
LM-0142 – no action yet.
LM-0143 – a meeting has been arranged.
LM-0144 – completed.
	

	LM-0152
	Chairman’s Report given by Cllr Abbott
This year looks like being an interesting one and busy for the Land Management Committee with lots of potential work that could be undertaken at our sites around the village.  And this may make calls upon our finances. Although the reserves look healthy we do have a limited budget and must always be mindful that we are spending public money.  Therefore we will need to prioritise spending where it is most needed and at the same time ensure that we are getting the best value for money. 
	

	LM-0153
	Reports from Leaders/Chairpersons of land groups owned/leased by the Council in Brundall

Park Run

Lots of recent rain has caused the cancellation of several Park Runs. The ‘travellator’ (Westerly slope) is the most affected section as the rest of the route drains pretty well.  It was given 3 weeks rest but more rain is forecast. Is there anything that can be done with drainage on that side of the path? New Year’s Day run happened after a dry week. We will continue to monitor it.
Lingwood Park Run have started to use cinder, but we are unsure what the situation is with Brundall’s landowners. A report has been received from the Cantley sugar beet factory who provide the cinders. Is it possible to use chippings, as used on the allotment paths, as a temporary measure for the Park Run route? Or is it worth considering forking? The corners where the cinders were put down it has helped. The Park Run route, once set, cannot be amended on the day as it is an agreed route by Park Run.
There are possible planning problems if cinders are used too much.  Any solution must be at least semi permeable. 
During the last inspection by NPS they indicated they were not happy with too many cinders. There was a report of a dog cutting its paw on cinders. The car park cinders migrate down the hill. 
That field always has had bad drainage and therefore there will always be a problem.  There is a spring at top corner of allotment (NW). It was suggested a pond could be constructed on that side to take surface water. 

It was agreed a solution needs to be found. 
Allotments

Report given by Sarah Sloan, Chairman of the BAA
At the AGM Richard Farley stepped back from the Chairman’s role, Gill Buckley also stood down from the Committee, Sarah was elected Chair, and John MacMillan was elected Vice-Chair.  Rob Aram continues as Secretary and Lawrence Britt remains as Treasurer.
Monday working groups will recommence shortly after the Christmas break.

Awards were handed out for the best kept allotments with the prizes being vouchers donated by Andrew Bevan at Brundall Home Hardware.  Thanks were given to Andrew for the donation.

Thank you also to the Parish Council and the Community Payback Team labour who moved the soil provided by the Parish Council to smooth out some of the pathways and also for various other jobs they undertook on the day, ably coordinated by Rob Aram.

A poly tunnel has been purchased with the assistance of a grant from the Co-op, organised by Richard Farley, and will be erected soon.
The Anglian Water site inspection on the 16th December was passed with flying colours.

All plots are currently let and only 2 rents are outstanding.

Cemetery Tree Planting

Richard Farley gave a report on proposed tree and hedge planting at the Cemetery:
As your local Tree Warden I would like the Land Management Committee to agree to enhance the appearance and tranquillity of the Cemetery by introducing a planting scheme:

Area A - the southern boundary. The hedge is in a very poor condition and once the area is exposed and the dead wood removed our suggestion is to replant a selection of hedge growing shrubs that will allow, in the future, better screening from the properties and wild life to adopt and flourish.  To confirm, this would be south of the ditch exactly on the existing boundary. 

Area B - the grass expanse adjacent to the southern boundary.  Several native trees could be planted in this area.

Area C - around the northern arc of the burial plots, inside the roadway. We feel you could continue the planting scheme on the northern central area with a variety of hedging which would again enhance the site and go towards reducing road noise. We suggest this is continues just short of the opening to the eastern field entrance.  
Area D - mature oak tree on the northern boundary.  This is a lovely oak tree that needs looking after but has not got a TPO in force.  The ivy is into the crown so John (Fleetwood) and I would be happy to sort this at no cost to the Parish Council.

If approved the planting scheme would be undertaken by local supervised volunteers and the Network would try to get the local school children involved, and other Tree Wardens from the Network.  The cost of the materials would be £375.88 and no labour charge would be involved.

The Network would undertake risk assessments as necessary and would make sure the safety of the helpers was covered using the Parish 3rd party insurance.  Several of the Tree Wardens are chainsaw qualified but any clearance before the hedge was replanted in Area A John and I would undertake.

It was resolved to accept all the proposed planting and tree works.
Cremer’s Meadow

Report given by Rob Aram, on behalf of the Friends of Cremer’s Meadow:
The recruitment drive identified 5 people who were interested in joining us. This resulted in one regular new member and we hope others will attend sessions once the weather improves. We will have a further public session in the Spring/summer

There was significant flooding on 6th October. Although this impacted on the whole site, it hasn’t left any permanent damage and the levels reduced fairly quickly. This was a rare event but global warming suggests it may happen more frequently in the future.

BESL have visited for the annual dredging of Lackford Run.

Ongoing maintenance taking place over the winter. Still some wire fencing being removed and pruning, clearing and bonfires are the main work.

There has been a focus on the improvement of the watercourse this autumn/winter with a sub group producing suggestions. This has been shared with the LM and is to be discussed further.

Visits to Marty’s Marsh have taken place and the idea of a bridge connecting the two sites is for further discussion. There are potential issues re construction and maintenance costs which will need clarification. The Friends do feel that a bridge would be of benefit to both sites and improving the off-road routes around the two villages and beyond.

Cremer’s Friends are to put a display up in the Memorial Hall on 25th January.

New safety notices are in place in the Notice Boards and these have been sent out to regular groups who visit to help their Risk Assessments. Deep Mud posters have also been placed around the pond area.

Countryside Park

The Clerk met with Tim Strudwick, Countryside Park lead, and discussed ideas for developing the areas that are not being used at the moment, including a minor pond in the South East corner with bee posts to aid the pollination of the wild flower area.
The Management Plan will be revisited and a calendar of jobs created.  The maintenance of the trees and paths will be looked at and the grass contractor will be asked to keep the grass longer at the edges of the paths.
The last Forestry Commission report will be submitted by the end of January.  This will detail how the trees have been managed and is for the last grant instalment.

The Tree Warden suggested more meetings between the Tree Wardens and the Countryside Park and offered help with the Forestry Commission report.  The signage at the entrance to the Park could be more informative.
	

	LM-0154
	Public Participation

A member of the public queried if they were allowed to stake some of the immature trees on the Countryside Park that have fallen over.  This was agreed.
A member of the public suggested there be a working group for all users of the Countryside Park and Allotments for a holistic approach to the site.

It was requested that a report be received from the Countryside Park for the next meeting.*

It was reported that the fence at the SW corner of the Countryside Park is now fixed.  Network Rail had to mend another fence panel over the Christmas period after a dog was able to get on the tracks.

A member of the public queried the cost, funding source and upkeep costs for the Sports Hub.  The cost will be £1.2m, funding will be from the housing developer, CIL and S106 money.  The upkeep funding will be from rental income.  It is designed for multi sport use.

Mr Richard Farley provided costs for chippings for the Countryside Park car park.  Grade 1 type cmex 20 tonnes @ £23.70 + VAT = £474.00 + VAT.  Hire of a roller will be £128.33 per week.

Mr Farley also thanked the meeting for putting the Park Run item near the top of the agenda.  He had requested/suggested it so they do not have to sit through the whole meeting.

Cllr Buckley explained that the change in format was due to items needing to be discussed by the Committee only.  The Clerk confirmed that a Parish Council, including its committees, has procedures and rules that need to be followed in order to ensure proper practice is followed.
	*Clerk

	LM-0155
	CDROB

There have been no meetings since the last LM meeting.
	

	LM-0156
	Budgetary Update
The RFO presented the Committee with current spend to date and the proposed budget for 2020/21.   £4,495.84 has been spent out of a budget of £15,000.00 in 2019/20.  

The proposed budget for 2020/21 is £14,000.00.  

The current reserves are:
Cemetery - £10,149.79

Allotments - £2,000

Cremer’s Meadow - £1,009.85 (Precept only)

Church Fen - £5,516.25

Play Equipment - £2,886.50

Land Contingencies - £5,940.94
	*Clerks



	LM-0157
	Cemetery Quotes for:
Front perimeter hedge trimming

3 quotes were considered.  It was agreed to accept the one from Garden Guardian of £280.00 + VAT.
Amendments to the service gate

3 quotes were considered. It was agreed to accept the cheapest on of £294.80.
	

	LM-0158
	Spare Cemetery Field

A proposal for an agreement for Brundall Football and Sports Club to use the spare Cemetery field was considered.  A clause for the removal of any structures at the end of the tenancy will be inserted but the Committee approved the rest of the agreement.*
	*Clerks

	LM-0159
	Countryside Park Quotes for:
Extending the tarmacked area of the car park
3 quotes were considered.  There was little difference in price but the cheapest quote was for 40mm thickness and the next cheapest for 100mm thickness.  It was agreed to accept the quote from M W Surfacing for £3,416.00.
Rolling of aggregate on the remainder of the car park

This was deferred for further investigation and costings.
	

	LM-0160
	Cremer’s Meadow

Consideration of a scheme relating to the watercourse

The Friend’s of Cremer’s believe a new pond overflow is needed as the current one is easily blocked, difficult to maintain and leads to a variable water level. A new outflow mechanism proposal was put forward with 3 different methods of construction.  Input from Tim Strudwick was also considered.  It was agreed to obtain costings for all 3 construction proposals to be considered at the next meeting.  All options will be explored during the costing process. *
Feedback from an on-site meeting at Marty’s Marsh, Blofield

A site meeting was held to consider how and whether to link the two green spaces. A culvert was discussed but this would probably not be approved by the Broads Authority therefore a bridge would be the best option.  Blofield received a Green Infrastructure grant to purchase and develop the marsh and a bridge was writ large in that project.  However unexpected expenses have lead them to suggest sharing the cost.  The Friends believe that as the bridge is a key part of their project it should come from their grant.  They do not believe Brundall Parish Council should pay for the purchase or installation of a bridge, and there should be a query over the future maintenance and replacement.
Letting Blofield have/purchase the northern bank was discussed but the Friends are keen to retain control over the black poplar.

The Friends consider a bridge to be a good idea but are hesitant to propose contributing towards it and will take a wait and see approach to what Blofield may suggest or ask for.

It was agreed that in principal the Land Management Committee is happy to have a bridge on their land.
	*Friends


	LM-0161
	Shelters and small areas
Feedback on the Wooden Bus Shelter

A disabled access ramp has been installed but the Clerk has a worry that a mobility scooter may not be able to get out once it is in, although no complaints have been received yet.  It may be that a second ramp has to be installed on the other side.  It is looking very good.
Youth Shelter

Cllrs Abbott and Thorpe will be opening up the Youth Shelter in the near future.
Play Inspection report

The tyre on the cableway/zipwire needed replacing and this was authorised as an urgent repair by the Clerk and the Land Management Committee Chairman Cllr Abbott.  This was approved by the Committee.
The quad bouncer was broken over the Christmas period, the spring was completely sheared off.  The Clerk is querying the warrantee with the maker but it was resolved to pay £350.00 for removal of the remainder if it is not covered.
	

	LM-0162
	Low Farm Wood

A site visit/meeting has been arranged for the 22nd January between the Tree Warden Network, the tenant farmer and the Clerk.
	

	LM-0163
	Church Fen
This item was deferred.  The boardwalk is not in bad condition at the moment.  Further investigation into replacement options and grant funding is needed.
	

	LM-0164
	Quotes for Tree Inspections at the Cemetery, Allotments and Church Fen
3 quotes were considered. It was resolved to accept the middle priced quote from Norfolk Wildlife Services for £400 + VAT.
	

	LM-0165

	Items for the next Agenda

Drainage problems for Park Run
Countryside Park car park rolling
Cremer’s watercourse quotes

Countryside Park group meeting feedback

Play area inspection report

Church Fen bridge

It was suggested that a pro forma could be created for the land groups to use and submitted in advance of the meeting.  These could then be included on the website.
	

	LM-0166

	Proposed Dates for the next year’s Meetings of the Land Management Committee
12th March 2020

14th May 2020 

9th July 2020

24th September 2020

12th November 2020

14th January 2021

11th March 2021

 Venues tbc*.  
These were accepted by the Committee.

Meeting closed at 9.15 pm.
	*Clerks

	Signed as a true record ……………………………………………..……..    Date ………………………… 
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